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June 24, 2016
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is a title only ordinance concerning an appeal of the denial of the vacation of a portion of the SW 124th Street right-of-way, dedicated in the assessor’s plat of Vashon Heights. (See attached map for your reference.) After introduction and referral to the King County Hearing Examiner, the title only ordinance will be available for review and comment in conjunction with the required public hearing on the appeal for the proposed road vacation recommendation of denial by the Department of Transportation’s (DOT), Road Services Division (RSD). The procedure for the appeal of the denial of the vacation of the subject portion of right-of-way is in accordance with King County Code (KCC) 14.40 and the Revised Code of Washington (RCW) Chapter 36.87, which establishes the right of abutting property owners to petition a County legislative body for the vacation of road right-of-way, and to appeal RSD’s recommendation of denial. 
The appeal of RSD’s recommendation for the denial of the proposed vacation will be processed by the Hearing Examiner in the same manner as vacations recommended for approval. If the denial is sustained, the title only ordinance will lapse without further action, unless the petitioner appeals the Hearing Examiner’s recommendation to the Council. If the denial is overturned and the Hearing Examiner recommends approval of the proposed vacation, the title only ordinance shall be put on hold while the hearing is continued to allow for the complete review of the petition and collection of the compensation. RSD will then transmit a proposed ordinance to the Council, to replace the title only ordinance, and the adoption of this ordinance will convert the public right-of-way to the private use and ownership of the petitioner, David Goebel, who is the abutting landowner.

As part of the investigation of the vacation petition filed with the King County Council, RSD distributed the proposed vacation to various County departments, utility agencies, and cities.  The King County’s Department of Permitting and Environmental Services (DPER) and RSD’s Traffic Section have recommended denial. The SW 124th Street right-of-way abuts Vashon Highway SW to the west of the subject right-of-way. DPER and RSD Traffic Section both have concerns with potential access of properties to the east and north. Therefore, in considering the facts and recommendations from affected agencies, RSD considers the subject right-of-way necessary as part of the County road system and believes the public would not benefit by the return of this unused area to the public tax rolls. This aligns with the County’s Strategic Plan of supporting the built environment by meeting the growing need for transportation services and facilities throughout the county.

After introduction of the title only ordinance and the establishment of a public hearing date by the Hearing Examiner, a notice of the public hearing is posted at the road vacation site. It is not unusual for opponents to appear at the public hearing or make their opposition known to RSD before the hearing as a result of seeing the notice. Late opposition to a proposed road vacation is investigated and the results are included in the documentation and testimony provided to the Hearing Examiner. The Hearing Examiner will incorporate late opposition arguments into final recommendations to the King County Council.  Recommendations of both the DOT and the Hearing Examiner can be appealed to the King County Council per KCC 14.40.

The road right-of-way would remain as public right-of-way should the denial be sustained. If the denial is overturned and the Hearing Examiner recommends approval of the proposed vacation, then the petitioner will be required to pay $6,604.27 for compensation. 

I recommend that the King County Council deny this ordinance. If you have any questions, please contact Chris Treichel, Engineer, Road Services Division, 206-477-3639.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine 

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff
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